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GLOBAL UNIONS HIGH-LEVEL MEETINGS WITH IMF AND WORLD BANK, WASHINGTON D.C., 14-16 JANUARY 2009
REPORT ON DISCUSSIONS OF THE
GLOBAL ECONOMIC AND FINANCIAL CRISIS

This document reports only on the sessions of these meetings of direct relevance to the economic and financial crisis.  A full report of the meetings will be available in the near future.
1.
World Bank, IMF and the Global Financial Crisis (14 January 2009)
The first day of the high level meetings addressed different facets of the global economic crisis.  The first session focused on the “World Bank, IMF and the Global Financial Crisis,” and included two IMF speakers, one World Bank speaker, and one trade union speaker.

The first IMF speaker, Tam Bayoumi, Senior Adviser, considered the causes of the crisis, including lack of consumer protection, banks with inadequate leverage to support their off-balance sheet loans, financial globalisation without adequate regulation, and limited attention to global monitoring.  He defended government support for banks, saying banks were essential to the economy.  He stated that the IMF was calling for a global fiscal stimulus equal to 2% of GDP from all countries that could expand, but noted that not all countries were in a position to do so.  He also stated that the IMF was working with the Financial Stability Forum to develop an early warning exercise.  The second IMF speaker, Jodi Scarlata, Senior Economist, elaborated on the issue of financial sector regulation.  She noted a need for balance, saying that regulatory reform should not compromise efficiency and market innovation. Any new supervisory frameworks had to mitigate pro-cyclicality; incorporate better awareness of systemic risks; ensure adequate oversight of regulation; enhance financial disclosure; and improve corporate governance structures. She announced that the Fund had established a Financial Sector Adjustment Programme (FSAP) to identify vulnerabilities in banking systems, including any weaknesses in countries’ implementation of codes.  

The World Bank speaker, Justin Lin, Senior Vice President and Chief Economist, emphasised the global reach of the current crisis, noting that while developing countries had not initially been affected because of their lack of exposure to financial markets, they were now being hurt by decreased exports and remittances.  He said that developing country growth would fall from 6.3% to 4.5% over 2008-2009 but that growth was likely to recover everywhere in 2010.  He warned that deflation and that the collapse in house and stock prices would be very hard to redress, and suggested that a protracted crisis, like that of Japan in the 1990s, was possible. Recognising that the poor would be most hurt by the crisis, he signalled a need for social protection and infrastructure spending and investment in human capital, but noted that low-income countries had little room for growth.  Regarding the World Bank’s role in alleviating the crisis, he said that both IDA funds and IFC loans would be crucial to a quick recovery.  

The trade union representative, John Evans, TUAC General Secretary, highlighted the need for a coordinated approach to resolving the crisis and cautioned that even 2% of global GDP might be insufficient.   He said that while the trade union movement agreed with the IFIs on many of their statements about how to approach the crisis--especially the urgent need to take action and increase domestic spending--trade unions were frustrated about how and where they could take part in the recovery process.  Unions had previously drawn attention to the mistakes of the IFIs and the shortcomings of the regulatory system, and it was not yet clear to them that they could trust they same institutions again.  He warned against a lack of transparency in the recovery process, explaining that unions needed information to justify to their members why regulators should be trusted and why the IMF needed additional financial resources.  He pointed out that recent IMF loans to countries in crisis including Pakistan, Hungary, and Latvia showed little departure from classic IMF country programmes, in that they included controversial economic policy conditions and showed little concern for distributive impact.  Concluding that a new paradigm would emerge from the crisis, he urged the IFIs to discuss new structures with a broader number of actors.  

In the subsequent discussion, trade union representatives emphasised the need for the IFIs to recognise their responsibility for the crisis and to abandon completely the model they had previously promoted, which called for total flexibility in the market and led to an increase in precarious and informal work.  Trade unions representatives drew attention to the situation of the most vulnerable workers, and questioned whether the Millennium Development Goals had been forgotten in the midst of the financial crisis.  All trade union representatives called for workers and their unions to be involved in the regulation and supervision of the financial system.  They urged the IFIs to work in partnership with the International Labour Organisation. One trade union representative noted a change in the IMF’s view of the state, observing that the state was now seen as a resource rather than an obstacle. 

In response, the IMF representative conceded they had underestimated the seriousness of the financial weaknesses that had caused the crisis and had failed to highlight the financial risks sufficiently enough to get governments to take action.  Getting governments to work together, he said, would be challenging.  He recognised the potential to change the international financial system, though he said it was difficult to get lenders to accept the need for prudence when times were good.  The second IMF speaker and the trade union speaker agreed that international coordination was a major challenge but the key to swift recovery from the crisis.  

2. World Bank, IMF and the Food and Energy Crisis (14 January 2009)

The next session of the day addressed another aspect of the economic crisis, “World Bank, IMF and the Food and Energy Crisis.”  The panel included a World Bank representative, an IMF representative, and a trade union representative from the ITUC’s African regional organisation.

The first Bank speaker, Hassan Zaman, Lead Economist, a specialist in social safety nets, began by explaining the consequences of the rise in food prices, which had increased poverty by 3 to 5% worldwide.  At the same time, he explained, remittances to developing countries had decreased and migrant workers were forced to return home, leading to higher unemployment and a reduction in government resources for capital expenditures.  He cautioned that, despite the reduction in resources, governments could not cut social spending without facing irreversible consequences.  Instead, he said, governments needed to expand social safety nets.  This could be achieved by creating fiscal space, improving the targeting of social programs, creating a “safety net czar” in each country to oversee all programmes, providing cash-based aid to vulnerable citizens if possible, and creating programmes to provide food and nutrition supplements.

The IMF speaker, Stefania Fabrizio, Deputy Division Chief, warned that even though food prices had declined slightly in recent months, the factors that had contributed to the food crisis had not been resolved and prices would again rise when the economy recovers.  She noted that food price increases had the strongest effects on low income countries, where declining remittances, reduced exports, and decreased foreign direct investment were already contributing to a slowdown.  In many of those countries, social safety nets were weak and poorly targeted, often taking the form of general consumer subsidies, tax cuts, or high public sector wages.  Concessional donor assistance would be essential to helping developing countries confront the crisis, she said, noting that current levels of foreign aid were insufficient.  The IMF was prepared to help its clients confront the crisis by encouraging them to adopt vigilant monetary policies and exchange rate flexibility to help absorb shocks.  The IMF’s Exogenous Shocks Facility and its Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PGRF) would make financial resources available to low income countries in need.

The trade union speaker, Mody Guiro, President of ITUC-Africa, discussed the impacts of food and fuel price increases on the poor.  High energy prices, he said, had already led to businesses closing in Africa, which had in turn increased unemployment.  Hunger was not a new phenomenon in the world, but it was new to urban workers and the middle class.  Turning his attention to Africa, he said that, unlike the rest of the world, rural Africa had not experienced growth.  IFI structural adjustment policies that discouraged state spending on agriculture and rural infrastructure were to blame for the fact that rural Africa had been marginalised from economic development.  While he welcomed the IFIs’ new attention to safety nets and their aid during the crisis, he stated that IFI help would not be sufficient: long-term investment in agriculture and rural infrastructure were needed.  Countries needed to prioritise growing food and required autonomy to implement their own policies.

In the subsequent discussion, several trade unionists pointed out that neoliberal policies, such as those promoted by the IFIs and through trade agreements, had undermined national sovereignty and forced governments to reduce social spending. They added that although the IFIs had expected to the private sector to make investments, it had failed to do so.  In the energy sector, in particular, large companies had abandoned developing countries, leaving many without access to modern energy services. Other representatives made similar statements about the lack of investment - both public and private - in agriculture.  A trade union representative from Mexico said that a lack of support for small-scale agriculture in her country was one cause of northward migration.  Another trade union speaker said that for all the money World Bank spent on consultants, there seemed to be little money on the ground in Ghana.  One of the greatest challenges, he said, was creating a safety net for workers in the informal economy, who comprise the majority of the workforce and are largely unorganised.  A trade union representative from Malaysia also drew attention to the plight of unprotected workers and called for “global social safety nets,” noting that migrant workers in Malaysia recently forced to return to their home countries did not fit into any domestic social protection systems.

In his response to the comments, the World Bank representative clarified the Bank’s role and response to high food prices.  He agreed that biofuels had contributed to the rise in food prices, but said that the biofuels produced from non-food crops were not as risky.  The World Bank was encouraging OECD countries to drop tariff and subsidy policies for poor countries and discouraged speculation on commodities, but it had limited influence on developed country governments and on markets.  In response to trade union representatives who argued in favor of consumer subsidies, both the IMF and World Bank speakers said that “smart” subsidies that were well-targeted and had a low fiscal cost were acceptable.  The trade union speaker concluded by stating that social protection systems must be designed in consultation with trade unions and the ILO.

3.
Meeting with World Bank President Robert Zoellick (15 January 2009)
Rogerio Studart, World Bank alternative executive director for Brazil, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Haiti, Panama, Philippines, Surinam and Trinidad and Tobago, introduced World Bank president Robert Zoellick by commenting that a globalised world requires effective global governance, and that Mr. Zoellick’s role was more important now than ever.

Mr. Zoellick began his remarks by tracing the trajectory of the crisis from a financial crisis to an economic crisis to an eventual employment crisis, stating that it may well be the worst crisis for 50 years.  The World Bank would help vulnerable countries with IDA loans and increased IFC lending and would lend nearly $100 billion over the next three years.  The Bank’s assistance will focus on a few key areas: safety nets, infrastructure, and employment measures. Still, further donor resources are needed to confront the crisis.  Noting that the IFIs participated in the G20 meetings and other fora focused on the crisis, Mr. Zoellick welcomed a dialogue with the trade union movement on the recovery process.  He reiterated the World Bank’s commitment to core labour standards, stating that labour standards requirements like those in use at the IFC would soon be extended to the Bank’s procurement work.  He disavowed the notion that labour standards were unaffordable in a crisis, calling them the floor of any discussion.

In his response to Mr. Zoellick’s remarks, ITUC general secretary Guy Ryder said that working people felt let down because they had not seen a fair share of the benefits of globalisation and economic growth. He questioned whether the World Bank’s resources would be adequate to confront the crisis, and expressed concern that the shortfall would compromise attainment of the Millennium Development Goals. Recalling the comments made by trade union representatives earlier in the meetings, he said that unions agreed that the crisis called for a global policy response. He expressed concern, however, about how to get governments to work together.  Commenting on the ongoing dialogue between the World Bank and the international trade union movement, Mr. Ryder suggested that Mr. Zoellick instruct country-level Bank staff increase consultations with trade unions, as country level consultation was still inconsistent.  He also complemented the Bank’s attention to core labor standards, particularly within the IFC, but raised concern about its reticence to remove the Employing Workers Index from its Doing Business publication.  Doing Business did disserve to both working people and the World Bank, he said.

In their comments to Mr. Zoellick, trade union representatives elaborated on several of the points put forth by Mr. Ryder, including calling for the Bank to change its Doing Business report because it undermines workers’ human rights.  Representatives from several countries presented figures about worsening unemployment and its repercussions.  The plight of informal workers and rural agricultural workers, who are often excluded from social protection systems, was highlighted.  Another trade union representative drew parallels between the Great Depression and the current crisis, insisting that addressing underlying economic imbalances and reforming the structure of global governance would be key, just as it had been in the 1940s.  The dangers of falling short on MDG commitments, especially the goal on universal primary education, were emphasised by another speaker; the Bank should hold the donor community to its commitments to development goals.  He challenged the World Bank’s policy of promoting unqualified people in charge of classrooms as a response to teacher shortages, saying that quality education required quality teachers.  Other trade union representatives commented on the need for greater capacity building to enable better engagement between the World Bank and unions, and offered the assistance of trade unions in making this possible.  

Mr. Zoellick responded to each of the points raised by trade unionists in turn.  Regarding the crisis, he said the Bank was encouraging fiscal expansion programmes where countries could afford them.  He stressed the importance of rebuilding the financial credit system, as it would be difficult to repair the global system without it. For African countries facing crisis, the World Bank had put together a rapid financing facility for foods, fertilisers, and so forth.  He agreed that the MDGs could not be abandoned, but said that some countries could not borrow enough even to fund crucial employment programmes.  

On the Doing Business report, he stated that World Bank needed to include more information on countries’ application of the core labour standards, which were now mentioned in the report.  He said that the Employing Workers Index could be modified on areas such as the length of the workweek so that countries were not given incentives to go below a certain minimum floor.  Regarding trade union consultation, Mr. Zoellick encouraged unions to report problems with country level consultation to the World Bank in Washington. He also said he was open to the idea of joint capacity building with unions.  

4.
Meeting with IMF/World Bank Executive Directors (15 January 2009)
Thirteen executive directors or their alternative from the World Bank and IMF attended a separate meeting with trade union representatives, chaired by Marwan Muasher, World Bank Senior Vice President for External Relations.  ITUC General Secretary Guy Ryder welcomed the executive directors to the meeting and provided them with a short summary of the meeting’s proceedings.  He emphasised some of the international trade union movement’s major objectives in confronting the crisis, including ensuring a coordinated fiscal stimulus, re-regulation of markets, the possibility of a “new Bretton Woods,” and combating growing inequality.  He also addressed some specific concerns of the trade union movement, such as the World Bank’s role in promoting and implementing core labour standards in its projects and its continued use of the controversial Employing Workers Index in its Doing Business  report. 
Following his remarks, several executive directors made statements, beginning with the IMF Executive Director from Italy, who commented that the IMF was “taking a hard look” at its previous policies and was pushing governments to adopt fiscal stimulus programmes. The IMF alternative executive director for China said the Fund agreed nearly 100% with Mr. Ryder’s comments and said that the IMF had not paid sufficient attention to the financial sector or to developments in advanced economies.  He disagreed, however, that the IMF should consider labour standards because there were “no universally agreed labour standards”.  The World Bank executive director for the United States highlighted the role of governments in the G20 process, and suggested trade unions access the process through their own governments.  He agreed that ensuring core labour standards in World Bank projects must remain a priority, and encouraged trade unions to continue to monitor the Bank’s work in this area.  The IMF executive director from Canada said he generally agreed with his colleagues on approaches to resolving the crisis but emphasised that solutions must recognise the diversity of country circumstances.  Finally, a representative of the IMF executive director’s office for Anglophone Africa concluded by stating that a new growth model was necessary: the previous model, which encouraged producers to constantly cuts costs and whose aim was “money at all costs,” had led to the crisis.

5.
Meeting with IMF Managing Director Dominque Strauss Kahn
(15 January 2009)
Gerry Rice, IMF Deputy Director for External Relations, chaired the meeting.  Dominique Strauss Kahn began by emphasising the importance of trade union – IMF dialogue, recalling the positive meeting in November 2008 between trade unions representatives and the IMF around the G20 process.  He then focused on the economic crisis, expressing particular concern about its effects on the countries of central Europe.  The IMF supported strong fiscal stimulus in response to the crisis, he said, though it wasn’t appropriate for some countries because of problems like debt sustainability.  Mr. Strauss Kahn noted that in many emerging market countries, capital flows had dried up, ending any possibility for expansionary policies and forcing governments to decide “what to cut.”  He said that IMF was including conditionality on social safety nets in its recent loans to countries in crisis, but that countries like Latvia had to fix fiscal problems like the large wage increases they had previously implemented.  Speaking of the G20 process, he raised questions about the democratic legitimacy of the exclusive group and the possibility for involving civil society in the process.  In the long term, he said, it was possible to draw lessons from the crisis on the need for financial supervision and regulation and the importance of shifting values away from the greed that had contributed to the crisis.

In his comments to Mr. Strauss Kahn, ITUC general secretary Guy Ryder asked about the IMF’s role in ensuring a coordinated fiscal stimulus.  He inquired about the IMF’s participation in discussions and how trade unions could get access to the process.  He challenged the IMF on conditionality, noting that the conditions attached to many of the new loans to countries in crisis did not seem like a departure from the “old” IMF.  Finally, he asked how serious the prospect for global governance reform was, and whether there was truly a possibility for a “new Bretton Woods.”

In their questions to Mr. Strauss-Kahn, trade union representatives raised specific cases of countries in crisis: Iceland, Pakistan, Latvia, and Hungary.  Their comments focused on the conditionality attached to recent IMF loans to those countries, including reducing public sector wages and cutting pensions benefits. One trade union representative emphasised the importance of social safety nets, especially unemployment insurance, in easing the consequences of the crisis.  She also stressed the need for dialogue between the IMF and the trade unions, and invited the IMF to take part in an upcoming conference of the European Trade Union Confederation on the crisis.

Responding to the trade union comments, Mr. Strauss Kahn reiterated the importance of coordinated fiscal stimulus and emphasised that there should be no free-rider countries, especially in the EU.  He said that the IMF’s role in multilateral consultations on the crisis was to provide information, but not to police the proceedings. Addressing the specific country cases, Mr. Strauss Kahn defended the IMFs programmes, explaining that in each case there were very limited options for the country and that the programmes were designed in an emergency, leaving very little time for consultation on alternate measures. There were costs to achieving stability, he said, and he recognised that the most vulnerable were the most affected by the crisis.  He said the IMF accepted the anger directed at it and governments, and was open to discussing the impacts of programmes with trade unions.  Looking forward, he said that a new global early warning system had to be put into place, and that multilateralism would be key to a new Bretton Woods. 

_________________
